

REPORT ARAB REGIONAL SECURITY

No Country for Oversimplifications

Understanding Iran's Views on the Future of Regional Security Dialogue and Architecture

JANUARY 24, 2018 – DINA ESFANDIARY

In the eyes of many of the Arab countries in the Middle East, Iran is a disruptive and difficult power to deal with. But Iran's goals are no different from those of other countries: it seeks to preserve its territorial integrity and secure its borders, ensure long-term development, and expand ties with other countries. Outside of specific interests in regional conflict zones, Iran also wants to ensure that it remains a force to be reckoned with. And importantly, Iran wants to minimize the risk of conflict on its borders and ensure that any foreign presence is removed from the Middle East: Tehran believes that regional security should be managed by the countries of the region, whereas the Arab countries of the Gulf aim to internationalize their security. Iran's aims and interests are, no doubt, sometimes at odds with those of Arab countries. But they are hardly more odious than their neighbors', and certainly not illogical—although the means Iran uses to achieve and protect its aims and interests are problematic.

The Islamic Republic does not aim to gratuitously disrupt the region, but rather to secure its interests and its influence over various Middle Eastern actors. It is a pragmatic actor that wants a seat at the table and to establish dialogue with regional and international powers—but never at the expense of its interests. From Syria to Yemen, and especially in Iraq, Iran has interests that it aims to defend, often placing it at odds with other countries in the region, especially its Gulf Arab neighbors. In Iraq, Iran wants a unified but not overly strong country, with a central authority it can work with to secure its economic, security, religious, and political interests. In Syria, it supports the regime of President Bashar al-Assad, which pits it directly against the Arab countries of the Gulf. Yet Tehran has taken this position not to aggravate the Gulf, but rather to safeguard its interests in Syria—interests that it calculates are too vital to leave unprotected. In Yemen, by contrast, Tehran has few local interests, and has become involved only opportunistically, to push back against Saudi Arabia and its allies, who consider Yemen their backyard.

Today, simplistic depictions of Iran's motivations and capabilities—some of which paint it as blindly antagonistic and ideological, and expansively powerful— are rife, particularly among Gulf leaders and in conservative quarters in the United States and Europe. In 2015, for example, the foreign minister of Bahrain asserted that "Iran wants to control the region," words that were repeated almost exactly two years later, in May 2017, by Mohammed Bin Salman, who was deputy crown prince of Saudi Arabia at the time and is now next in line to become king. To be sure, parts of Iran's leadership echo this hyperbole, adding fuel to the fire. Nevertheless, misunderstanding Iran's intentions endangers regional security and increases the chances of conflict in the region. Although it is undeniable that Iran's interests sometimes put it at odds with other actors in the Middle East, it is vital to understand Tehran's motivations in order to create the conditions for Iran and its neighbors to engage in dialogue and find solutions to regional crises. Today, despite a downward spiral of sectarian warfare and high tensions, such opportunities exist and must be pursued.

Iran in the Middle East

Iran is one of the dominant states of the Middle East. It is large, rich in resources, and a potentially powerful and relatively stable partner in an unstable area. It is the largest country in the Middle East with the capacity to pursue a serious international agenda. The Islamic Republic holds elections every four years, and although there have been irregularities and the list of individuals allowed to run must be vetted,⁵ there are also public debates, and the lead candidate emerges based on the population's preferences, much like elections elsewhere. The government is also relatively stable, and decisions are the product of discussion and debate, with a great deal of politicking among numerous, changing factions. This is in stark contrast to the Arab monarchies of the Gulf, which are more or less pure autocracies with opaque decision-making processes. Iran also is located in a strategically significant area. It has an extensive Gulf coastline in the south that culminates in the Strait of Hormuz, giving it strategic control over the waterways through which a huge proportion of the world's oil travels. As the easternmost country of the Middle East, it sits closer than its neighbors to trade partners in the rest of Asia.

By virtue of its size and location, Iran is also a major regional power broker, albeit a relatively isolated one. It is a reactive power, adept at responding to changing and difficult circumstances to get the best out of them. However, Iran's limited and outdated conventional military capabilities restrict its ability to project power. As a result, and to many Arab governments' dismay, Tehran has focused on developing its ballistic missile capability and rocket systems, and relies on proxy groups to advance its interests in the region. Iran is skillful at using soft power to gain influence, evidenced by the infrastructure it helped build in Lebanon and the high volumes of trade it has with Iraq—though Iran's support for the Assad regime in Syria and the perception that it is stoking sectarian tensions there have eroded its standing. As a result of Iran's efficient use of its limited military and diplomatic resources, the Arab countries of the Gulf perceive Iranian influence as being prevalent throughout the region, often overestimating Tehran's actual strength. Indeed, even though it seems that Iran's disruptive fingers are in every pie in the region, much of Iran's involvement in regional conflicts has not always played out in its favor. Syria is a good example: Iran has devoted an unprecedented amount of economic, military, and human resources to ensuring the Assad regime's survival. Today, Assad remains in power, but he has lost what regional credibility he had, and Iran has lost favor with other players on the ground, including the Kurds, despite its best attempts at cultivating ties with them. Further, Iran's role in Syria has become secondary to that of Russia, which means that while Tehran's acquiescence is necessary for a resolution of the crisis, it is not as indispensable as Moscow's. Many of Iran's other interventions in the region follow the same pattern. Tehran attempts to build ties with multiple players on the ground because it wants lasting influence in these arenas. But it sometimes comes up short because of either its proxies' overtly sectarian stance (not condoned by all factions in Tehran) or the Islamic Republic's shortsightedness and rhetoric—some Iranian leaders' bold statements about the extent of Iranian influence in the Middle East play into the perception that it is, or seeks to be, a regional hegemon.

Following the 2015 nuclear agreement known as the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, political space for dialogue

with Iran has emerged. The resolution of the nuclear weapons program issue removed a significant barrier to engagement with Iran, and its participation in the talks on Syria in Vienna in October–November 2015 and negotiations to free the American sailors captured by Iran in January 2016 are evidence of the new space for dialogue. But overall, the nuclear deal has had a mixed impact on Iranian regional policy. Although Tehran claims to want to mend the divide between itself and its neighbors, it has not scaled back its disruptive activities in the region. To the Arab countries of the Gulf, and many in the Western world, Iran continues to involve itself in Arab affairs in damaging ways: it stands by the discredited and brutal Assad regime in Syria, antagonizes Saudi Arabia and its allies in Yemen, and fosters discontent among Shia minorities throughout the region.

Order from Ashes

This report is part of "Order from Ashes: New Foundations for Security in the Middle East," a multiyear TCF project supported by the Carnegie Corporation of New York.

> See the collection

The Driving Principles of Iran's Foreign Policy

Since the Islamic Republic was established in 1979, a number of principles have guided contemporary Iran's foreign policy. The Iranian state today is a direct product of a revolution based on a transnational ideology, one that the resultant government endeavored to spread throughout the region in the years immediately after the revolution. Initially, identity-based considerations often took precedence over other more practical ones, giving Iran the image of being driven by its ideology. But today, the Iranian state has become more pragmatic, putting its interests ahead of its ideology.

Nationalism is another important foreign policy consideration for Iran. When the Islamic Republic took power in 1979, it initially downplayed the role of nationalism and national identity in its politics and foreign policy and focused on religion as the basis for its identity. But following the outbreak of the devastating eight-year Iran-Iraq War, the revolutionary establishment quickly recognized the limits of religion as a galvanizing factor. As a result, nationalism partially replaced identity and ideology as an important driving force for the Islamic Republic. Tied to this is prestige as a motivation for foreign policy. Iran believes that it deserves respect in the region, for its power and its rich history. As a result, it believes that it must project power to maintain this prestige.

In Iran, more often than not, policy decisions are a direct result of internal politicking and bargaining. Domestic political pressure influences which courses of action are chosen over others. In making foreign policy decisions, the supreme leader is the final arbiter and Iran's Revolutionary Guards are an implementing agent. In some instances, such as under Hassan Rouhani, president since 2013, the administration is also allowed to influence foreign policy decisions. This influence usually depends on the relationship between the president and the supreme leader. As a result, the leadership of the Islamic Republic is constantly trying to find justifications for its foreign policy decisions to convince different factions within government, and the public, that they have chosen the right course of action. As the Syrian conflict has become increasingly unpopular in Iran,⁷ Supreme Leader Ayatollah Khamenei and his advisers have had to frame Tehran's involvement in Syria as part of the government's counterterrorism strategy to justify its presence there and the increasing number of body bags returning home. The June 2017 Islamic State—led terror attacks in Tehran played into the Guards' and the supreme leader's rhetoric that Iran's involvement in the fight against the Islamic State abroad is necessary to keep the fight away from Iran's streets. In fact, whereas Iran's Gulf Arab neighbors and the West see Iran's activities in the region as "expansionist," Tehran sees much of them through the lens of defense and security—projecting power abroad to ensure security at home.



RUSSIAN PRESIDENT VLADIMIR PUTIN MEETS WITH IRANIAN PRESIDENT HASSAN ROUHANI IN TEHRAN IN NOVEMBER 2017. SOURCE: KREMLIN.

Finally, along with general economic interests, the multilayered sanctions regime on Iran, which was intended to isolate it following the development of its nuclear program, was a significant driver of its foreign policy for more than a decade and still is today. The measures imposed on Iran by the international community have pushed Tehran to look to other potential international partners, such as China and Russia, to offset efforts to isolate it. Sanctions, coupled with domestic economic constraints, have also curtailed Iran's available resources for its foreign policy.

Whether one agrees with Iran's foreign policies or not, it should be clear that they follow a logic grounded in its interests and its domestic political realities. But the common view in the region is that Iran is an expansionist, ideology driven country, bent on spreading its revolution. It is true that, after the 1979 revolution, Iran attempted to establish ties with minority Shia communities throughout the region, including the Shia population of Saudi Arabia's oil-richEastern Province. But disagreements and differences between them made this relationship a difficult one. Today's Islamic Republic is different. It is an opportunistic country, involving itself in regional affairs after it has been presented with an opportunity to strengthen its position that is too good to pass up. Its involvement in Bahrain after the mass mobilizations and protest movement of 2011, and more recently, in the Yemen conflict, are examples of this activity. The discontent in Bahrain, contrary to what was sometimes argued, was not the product of Iranian meddling. Bahraini Shia have legitimate political grievances, including persistent discrimination by the ruling Sunni minority. Iran's involvement with the Bahraini Shia community grew gradually after the protests had begun, as the community turned to Tehran for assistance. The same can be said of the Houthis in Yemen.

To achieve its aims, and to compensate for its historically weak military, the Islamic Republic relies on its Revolutionary Guards and regional proxies. Iran's proxies deter conventionally superior forces from attacking Iran and from operating in its spheres of influence. Iranian control over its proxies is perceived as total, but this is not always the case, and partially autonomous actors can actually be a liability for Iranian leaders. This was the case in Yemen in 2014, when the Houthis took over the Yemeni capital, Sana'a, against Iran's advice. In Iran's command and control over a proxy also depends on the level of trust it has in the group. Generally, when groups do not proclaim loyalty to Velayat-e Faqih— the Shia principle that gives custodianship over the people to the "Islamic jurist" (a position filled by Iran's supreme leader) 12—it means Iran has less control over that group's final decision-making. Also, proxies have an incentive to demonstrate their relative independence from Tehran and make their causes appear more grassroots and voluntary—an additional risk for Iran that emphasizes the precariousness of some of its regional activities. In Iraq, for example, the influential Shia leader Muqtada al-Sadr called for the disbanding of the Iranian-backed Popular Mobilization Forces (al-Hashd al-Sha'abi), a Shia paramilitary umbrella organization, following their involvement in the fight against the Islamic State. Further, Sadr recently went to Riyadh to meet with Prince Mohammed in order to mend ties!

Still, Iran's strides in cultivating deployable proxies allow it to boost its capacity to conduct unconventional warfare to advance its interests in the region. This often results in shaky central authorities in the states where Tehran deploys such proxies. But for Iran, spheres of overlapping and fragmented authority are not a problem; if anything, they allow it to achieve its objectives, provided the state and its borders remain intact. Managed instability is to Iran's advantage. This puts Tehran at odds with its regional rivals and their allies.

Key Regional Security Issues for Iran

Today, Iran is involved in several regional security crises. Although in some areas its goals are in line with those of its neighbors and the West, in others, it is in direct opposition to them. Iran's methods, however, have always been the subject of criticism.

Iraq

Iraq is a vital security concern for Tehran.¹⁵ The two countries share a porous, 910-mile border, and Iran also has significant ethnic and religious ties to Iraq. To Iran, Iraq's Shia community—some two-thirds of the population—is an Iranian constituency. Cities such as Najaf (the heart of Iraqi Shiism) and Qom, Iran (the heart of the Islamic Republic's clergy) compete for influence. Iran's economic interests in Iraq cannot be discounted either, as Iraq played a vital role in helping Iran ride out the effects of international sanctions through an extensive blackmarket trade. Finally, Iranian officials have not forgotten that the most recent conflict between Iran and Iraq was a devastating eight-year war, which almost toppled the new Iranian government and profoundly affected its psyche.¹⁶

Today, Iran's objective in Iraq is to balance the preservation of Iraq's unity and its territorial integrity. It achieves its objective by helping the central government and its armed forces fill the power vacuum in the country and by fighting the Islamic State, while at the same time preserving a degree of influence in Baghdad and making sure the country is not strong enough to challenge Tehran again. In other words, Tehran aims for either manageable instability or an easily influenced government. Such instability gives it the maximum opportunity to increase its influence through available means, such as its notorious proxies.



IRANIAN SUPREME LEADER AYATOLLAH KHAMENEI (IN FOREGROUND) CONGRATULATES IRANIAN REVOLUTIONARY GUARDS CORPS QUDS FORCE COMMANDER GENERAL QASEM SOLEIMANI (FAR LEFT) ON DEFEATING ISIS IN IRAQ. SOURCE: KHAMENEI.IR.

Iran is heavily involved in Iraq, not least of all in the fight against the Islamic State. This is unlikely to change anytime soon. After the initial surprise of the Islamic State's victories in Iraq (and Syria) in the summer of 2014, Iran rapidly committed significant political, military, and intelligence assets to fighting the group. ¹⁷ Tehran also effectively took advantage of the influence it wielded among different groups in Iraq to coordinate the fight against the Islamic State. In the process, Tehran continued to build ties with significant players in Iraq, including the Kurds, the clergy, and the Sunnis. Iran has even tried to help the Iraqi government boost Sunni recruitment in its armed forces. ¹⁸ Iran works with Shia militias in Iraq because they are efficient fighting forces—despite and not because of their sectarian stance. Iran is a large and efficient ground presence that significantly adds to the small elite units of the Iraqi army, which have also been indispensable in the fight against the Islamic State. Significantly, Iran's goals of pushing back the Islamic State in Iraq are in line with those of the United States, the European Union, and the Arab countries of the Gulf. This alignment of goals makes an expansion of the limited dialogue and coordination that occurred under Barack Obama's watch in this field desirable, although not necessarily achievable in the immediate term under Donald Trump's presidency and following the growing crisis within the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC).

But even as the fight against the Islamic State progresses and the international community begins to think about what Iraq will look like after the fall of the selfstyled caliphate, Iran will continue to be a major player. All those with a stake in a relatively stable and unified Iraq will need to work together to ensure that the current political crisis between Iraqi

political factions (which has been ongoing even though the fight with the Islamic State has grabbed headlines) does not spiral out of control. The post–Islamic State political scene and reconstruction efforts must be conducted in an inclusive and effective manner, which means that Iran must wield its influence over various groups to ensure they respect the post–Islamic State order and work as one effective government, and must help build an effective and sustainable political and security apparatus.¹⁹

Syria

To Iran, Syria is a symbol of and a means for its influence in the region. It is a conduit that allows Iran to extend its reach all the way to the Mediterranean and right up to Israel. Syria also allows Tehran to continue to arm its vital proxies in the Levant by serving as a channel for Iranian money, weapons, personnel, and expertise, made possible by the long-standing and loyal alliance Tehran has maintained with the Assad family. It is precisely because Syria is a rare and loyal Iranian ally that Tehran continues to funnel money, surveillance equipment, and military assistance to the Syrian government, under the guidance of the notorious Quds Force of the Revolutionary Guards, despite Iran's professed support for popular revolutions and democracy in the region and the Assad regime's blatant stifling and repression of political opposition. Besides this material support, after months of quiet involvement Iran has added overt political support by sending Iranian political figures such as Saeed Jalili, the secretary of Iran's Supreme National Security Council, to express support for Iran's effort in Syria, or publicizing General Qasem Soleimani's visits to the country to coordinate Iran's efforts. More recently, Tehran's public relations campaign included openly and publicly repatriating the bodies of Revolutionary Guard fighters who had been "martyred" in both Iraq and Syria.

In Syria, Iran aims to ensure the survival of some parts of the Assad regime in order to avoid chaos, as well as to secure its access to the Mediterranean. Many officials in Tehran have come to terms with Assad's gross credibility loss and his potential departure, but they are adamant that the regime's institutions must remain to ensure a smooth transition. ²¹ Foreign Minister Mohammad Javad Zarif's four-point plan allows for Assad's departure, provided it occurs after national elections. ²² But not everyone in Tehran shares this view, which explains the current inertia in Iran's policies in Syria. The extensive Iranian public relations campaign described above is intended to reassure the Iranian public and galvanize support for Iran's efforts in the region. The heavy cost of Iranian efforts in Syria has become particularly unpopular domestically, including with some political elites, who have begun questioning why precious Iranian resources are being wasted outside Iran.

Another reason for Iran's presence in Syria is the international clout it buys Tehran. It now appears to go without saying that there will be no resolution to the Syria crisis without Iran and its partner, Russia. This puts Tehran in the same league as some of the other major powers involved in the Syrian conflict. Finally, Tehran sees its presence in Syria as a

critical component of its counterterrorism strategy, which involves fighting the war on terrorism outside its national borders rather than on its own territory.²³ This strategy was successful for a time, but it may have backfired: as the fight against the Islamic State progressed in Iraq and the group lashed out abroad, Tehran became the victim of Islamic State-conducted terror attacks in June 2017.²⁴

Iran's efforts in Syria are problematic. Even though its fight against the Islamic State in Iraq broadly aligns with the interests and alliances of the international community, Tehran's support for the Assad government clashes with American, European, and Gulf Arab interests. The United States and its allies have expended significant resources training, arming, and supporting some of the rebels fighting Assad, as well as Iranian forces. They disagree on Syria's legitimate leadership, the postwar transition, and the conflicting goals of fighting the Islamic State and ending the Syrian civil war. In addition, the Trump administration's Syria policy has been inconsistent, further complicating matters. Iran's support for Assad also complicates its own objectives—even as it fights the Islamic State in Syria, there are reports that Assad has used the group's growth in Syria to help his forces regain territory.

Although some of the political elite in Tehran had begun questioning the government's involvement in Syria when Assad's forces were retreating in 2013 and after the regime used chemical weapons on its own people, unfolding events have allowed the Iranian government to quell some of the internal debate on its involvement in Syria. The Syrian regime has advanced, thanks to Russian assistance. Meanwhile, the Islamic State's terror attacks in Tehran have played into Iranian government rhetoric that the fight against the group must be waged abroad in order to avoid battling the terrorists in Iran.²⁸ (Still, doubts about Iran's involvement in Syria resurfaced during Iran's presidential elections in spring 2017)²⁹ On the whole, it is likely that Iran will continue on its current trajectory in Syria. Tehran believes that it has invested too much to give up at a time when the course of the war is broadly going in its direction. But many within the Iranian political elite are also aware both that Iran's reputation has taken a beating following its intervention in Syria and that siding with Assad is to some degree inconsistent with the fight against the Islamic State, which has taken on new urgency after the terror attacks in Tehran. It is unclear whether this awareness will be enough to change Iran's strategic calculation, or whether it may shift Iran's efforts toward diplomacy and attempts at reaching modest political settlements as opposed to a military-only strategy.

Yemen

As the conflict in Yemen drags on and its humanitarian impact becomes increasingly impossible to ignore, Iran's role has been thrown in the spotlight. Iran's Gulf Arab neighbors pointed to Tehran's links to the Houthis as justification for their actions in Yemen. "The strategic change in the region to Iran's benefit, whose banner was carried by the Houthis, cannot be ignored," said the United Arab Emirates' foreign minister Anwar Gargash in March 2015.³⁰ But Iran's involvement in

Yemen is not as clear-cut as is often depicted. Yemen is a low-priority issue for Iran. Unlike Iraq, Iran has no border with Yemen, and the country has no covetable natural resources. In addition, the Houthis—often depicted as Iran's puppet—do not respond to Iran as its other proxies do. Rather, many Houthi grievances are legitimate and local, and as a result the group has been known to dismiss Tehran's recommendations when it has judged that they do not align with its interests. It is clear the Houthis do not respond to Iran in the same way its Lebanese proxy, Hezbollah, does. Rather, the Houthi-Iran relationship is more similar to Tehran's relationship with Hamas: the Yemeni group receives varying degrees of resources and support from Iran without fully reporting to it. Instead, over the years, Iran has focused on building the Houthis' internal administrative capacity to manage security, expand religious education, and boost trade ties. As a result, for Iran, its involvement in Yemen is expendable and more hands-off than its involvement in Iraq or Syria. Further, Iran's leadership does not believe that it is entrenched in Yemen, but rather that it can disengage easily if it needs to. After all, Tehran is more committed to Iraq and Syria and cannot afford to be involved in drawn-out conflicts on multiple fronts. Yemen is only useful so far as it allows Iran to antagonize Saudi Arabia when it chooses to do so.

For Iran, Yemen is a bargaining chip. It is interested in maintaining its presence there because it knows that Yemen is a first-order priority for Saudi Arabia; Iran does not specifically intend to worsen relations with its neighbors, but it will not pass up an opportunity to gain the upper hand. Indeed, after the leaders of the Arab states of the Gulf pointed to Tehran and accused it of being closely involved in Yemen, it was easy for Tehran to play along—to appear as a master puppeteer, and to project power. Thus, even if Iran's ties to the Houthis have been growing because of the perception and subsequent actions of the Gulf Arab states, they are not what dictate Iran's involvement in Yemen.

Today, developments in Yemen—along with the worsening crisis among the members of the GCC and the deteriorating relations between Gulf Arab capitals and Tehran—are not promising. But if any progress is to be made toward stabilizing the region, Yemen is key. The country's relative unimportance to Iran and Tehran's willingness to use its presence there as a bargaining chip,³² combined with Saudi Arabia's view of Yemen as a first-order priority, make dialogue between Riyadh and Tehran on a resolution of the conflict a possibility. Iran could even use Yemen to offer the Gulf Arabs an olive branch by providing them a face-saving exit by promising to withdraw from the conflict in exchange for Gulf Arab understanding that all-out victory for anyone in Syria will be difficult and ultimately will negatively affect the fight against the Islamic State.³³ Iran does not have specific goals for its intervention in Yemen; there is nothing it wants out of the conflict other than to use it as a bargaining chip in dialogue with its Gulf Arab neighbors. The need for dialogue is quite urgent: as the conflict progresses, all the actors involved become further entrenched, making it more difficult to reach acceptable, face-saving solutions or a drawdown. Shared concerns over al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula and the growing presence of the Islamic State in Yemen only increase the need for dialogue.

Relations between Iran and Its Gulf Arab Neighbors

Relations between Iran and its Gulf Arab neighbors have been rocky at best. Long-standing distrust and political, religious, ideological and economic rivalries continue today. Iran and Saudi Arabia's regional competition has played out in battlefields across the Middle East, but neither country has achieved its objectives in the countries in which they are engaged.

The tensions between Iran and some of the leadership in the Arab states of the Gulf have, however, been punctuated by moments of pragmatism where Iran and Saudi Arabia have been able to set aside their differences and work together. It was partly thanks to dialogue between Iran and Saudi Arabia that Tehran's proxy, Hezbollah, offered its support to Michel Aoun to win the Lebanese presidential election in 2016, ending a two-year stalemate in Beirut. A similar dialogue helped secure Iranian pilgrims' participation in the 2017 hajj in Saudi Arabia, even as the Riyadh-Tehran relationship was at a particularly low point.

The Arab countries of the Gulf are fearful of Iran's perceived regional expansionist policies and are skeptical of the possibility that dialogue with the Rouhani administration will lead to any meaningful changes in Iran's behavior. Following the 2015 nuclear deal, the need to counter Iran became further entrenched in the minds of some Gulf Arab leaders, including those of Saudi Arabia and the Emirates. The differences in opinion on Iran in the Gulf region have exacerbated existing rivalries and suspicions among the countries of the GCC, in part helping to trigger the June 2017 crisis with Qatar.³⁶

Iran, for its part, is split when it comes to its outlook on its Gulf Arab neighbors. Traditionally, Iran has not given its immediate neighborhood much thought, preferring instead to focus its time and efforts on courting larger powers. But when Rouhani came to power in 2013, he made it clear that mending relations with Iran's neighbors would become a foreign policy priority. From that time until January 2016, in an effort to establish some kind of regional dialogue, Iranian officials conducted outreach toward the traditionally warier GCC states. Iran's relations with its Gulf Arab neighbors vary depending on the country. It maintains good relations with Oman, which traditionally has been the most sympathetic Gulf state. Omani officials rationally state that "Iran is a big neighbor, and it is here to stay." Although the 2015 nuclear deal and the rising tensions between Iran and Saudi Arabia have stirred internal debates in Oman about its policy toward Tehran, for now it maintains this neutral stance, at a significant political cost to its relationship with its GCC allies. Iran's relations with Kuwait and Qatar have been more nuanced. Both countries are closer to their GCC allies than Oman is, but both also believe that Iran is a force to be reckoned with in the region and that they must work with it. Qatar, for example, shares jointly operated gas fields with Iran, requiring dialogue and cooperation. Iran's relations with the Emirates and Saudi Arabia have been the most fraught, and this despite Iran's significant ties to the

emirate of Dubai. As a result, in December 2013, Iranian foreign minister Mohammad Javad Zarif went on a charm offensive in the GCC, visiting Kuwait, Oman, and—importantly—the Emirates. He also made it clear that he wanted to visit Saudi Arabia to discuss regional tensions.³⁹ He conducted similar visits in 2014, and called for direct dialogue with Saudi Arabia in 2015.⁴⁰ But Iran feels that its efforts to reach out to its neighbors, and especially to Saudi Arabia, were repeatedly rebuffed.⁴¹ Following the execution of Shia cleric Sheikh Nimr al-Nimr in Saudi Arabia in January 2016, efforts toward establishing talks became politically costly in Tehran, with hard-liners pushing back against the Rouhani administration's overtures.⁴² As tensions worsened, the Iranian public became even less receptive to the already unpopular idea of dialogue with the Arab countries of the Gulf, especially Saudi Arabia. Personal frustrations and pressure from hard-liners stalled Iranian outreach toward the Gulf Arabs throughout the rest of 2016, and although the idea of dialogue resurfaced in early 2017 owing to a Kuwaiti initiative on this front, it was quickly brushed aside following Trump's visit to Saudi Arabia and the worsening of the GCC crisis in spring 2017.

Even though Tehran always has been aware that different GCC states have different perspectives and policies on Iran, it became increasingly willing to take advantage of these differences as its calls for dialogue were repeatedly rejected. If working relations with some GCC countries were difficult, Tehran would then focus on building ties with friendlier members in order to avoid too many confrontational fronts and to continue boosting economic and political ties. Tehran would also use these additional ties to demonstrate that it was willing to mend relations with all its neighbors. Iran could not have asked for a better opportunity than the crisis between Qatar and some of its GCC allies that came to a head in June 2017. When Doha found itself isolated and attacked by a number of Arab states led by Saudi Arabia, Iran was all too ready to come to its aid, flying food to Qatar to help it overcome potential shortages and urging a rapid resolution to the crisis.⁴³

Is Regional Dialogue Possible?

From Tehran's perspective, dialogue with its neighbors is desirable. After all, Iran is currently involved in multiple drawn-out conflicts in the region, and even though the fight against the Islamic State is making slow but steady progress, Iran cannot afford to be indefinitely involved on these multiple fronts. For example, conservative estimates put the cost of Iran's involvement in Syria at \$6 billion a year, while others put it at \$14 billion to \$15 billion in 2012 and 2013—at a time when Iran itself was subject to costly sanctions. ⁴⁴ Although some argued that lifting the sanctions might make it easier for Iran to fund its regional policies, not only was it difficult for Iran to use some of the released funds to pay for its regional activities, but the sanctions relief also was not as comprehensive as anticipated. ⁴⁵ In addition, the human toll of Iran's involvement in regional activities is steadily increasing, ⁴⁶ which has further raised the financial (and reputational) cost of involvement as the Iranian government is forced to compensate families for their losses. ⁴⁷ Tehran is

trying to offset this deficit by relying on regional proxies instead, but it is already heavily involved in some arenas. Tehran has also repeated time and again that one of its main priorities is the "fight against extremism," and it knows it cannot do this without its Gulf Arab neighbors. In 2015, during his visit to Kuwait, Foreign Minister Zarif called on the region's leadership to work together against the threat of terror: "Iran stands behind the people in the region to fight against the threat of extremism, terrorism, and sectarianism. . . . Our message to the regional countries is that we should fight together against this shared challenge." Iran certainly is not without fault, particularly in the spread of sectarianism, but sectarianism is not in Iran's interest given that the Shia are a minority and that Iran aspires to lead all Muslims. It is actually in the region's interest to call Iran out on such statements by accepting its offers to dialogue. All parties can also discuss other shared problems, including environmental concerns, water scarcity issues, nuclear safety and security, and narcotics trafficking.

As a result, both Iran and the Arab countries of the Gulf should seize the opportunity to expand on the hajj talks and the Kuwaiti initiative, launched earlier this year to begin dialogue between Iran and its Gulf Arab neighbors, ⁵⁰ to normalize dialogue. Dialogue in the region should follow a two-pronged strategy; both prongs can be pursued in parallel.

The first should address existing regional conflicts in order to find a workable solution to them. Given the increasing tensions between Iran and its neighbors, this would be the harder but more important track. But such political dialogue can be successful only if Iran's regional drawdown is the subject of the talks rather than a precondition to them. Recently, officials in the Gulf Arab countries have called for a unilateral Iranian withdrawal from Arab affairs in the region before a conversation between them and Tehran can begin. This is unacceptable to Tehran, which does not understand the purpose of negotiations if they involve Iran making a significant unilateral concession before dialogue even begins. 52

The second track could be conducted at lower levels, and would establish durable links between expert communities on specific areas of joint concern such as drug trafficking, environmental issues, and nuclear safety and security— the last of which is an issue of particular concern for the Arab countries of the Gulf.⁵³ High-level political discussions are difficult and controversial at times, inviting pressure and scrutiny. The second track would enable both sides to maximize opportunities for low- and mid-level officials, as well as nonofficials, to meet and discuss issues of concern that are not political and thus are relatively uncontroversial. Any kind of regular, sustained dialogue will help dispel misperceptions about one another and encourage trust-building.

For this to happen, though, the United States and its European partners have to use their influence to push Riyadh and its partners to the negotiating table. Today, this seems to be difficult to imagine, especially from Washington. Rather, the United States' escalatory rhetoric risks exacerbating tensions with Iran. As a candidate, Trump made it no secret that he did not approve of the 2015 nuclear deal with Iran. Today, his administration continues to implement it only

reluctantly.⁵⁵ The United States' more intransigent approach to Iran, whether on the nuclear deal or on Iran's foreign policy, makes managing tensions like those likely to arise in the Gulf, including between the two countries' naval forces, more difficult. Importantly, the Trump administration's clear green light to and support for its Arab allies in the Gulf has made some of the leadership in those Arab countries more intransigent toward Iran. Shortly before Trump's longawaited visit to Saudi Arabia in May 2017, where he pledged support to Saudi Arabia and its allies in the region to help contain the threat posed by Iran,⁵⁶ Prince Mohammed asserted that dialogue with Iran was off the table.⁵⁷



IRAN NUCLEAR DEAL OFFICIALS FROM CHINA, FRANCE, GERMANY, RUSSIA, UNITED KINGDOM, UNITED STATES, EUROPEAN UNION AND IRAN DURING TALKS THAT LED TO THE HISTORIC IRAN NUCLEAR DEAL ON JULY 14, 2015. SOURCE: FLICKR/EUROPEAN UNION EXTERNAL ACTION SERVICE

Although the United States and its allies must contain and counter Iran's nefarious activities, Tehran's intentions should not be misjudged and its capabilities blown out of proportion on every issue. The Yemen conflict is a good example of the negative effects of giving Iran too much credit for stirring instability in a country, leaving Saudi Arabia and its allies stuck in a protracted conflict that shows no signs of abating. Today, the Trump administration holds political capital with the governments of the Arab countries of the Gulf in a way that Obama did not. But both throughout his campaign and since becoming president, Trump has said that he wants American allies to be more independent. As a result, he should leverage his influence with the Arab countries of the Gulf to encourage them to take ownership of regional security—which requires establishing dialogue with Iran.

This is only an outline of the beginning steps of regional dialogue, a longterm endeavor that seems almost impossible to achieve in the immediate future. A question in the United States, at least, is whether even more challenging diplomacy could eventually be possible, such as more open channels between Iran and Israel. A discussion of this topic is outside the scope of this report, but it is worth noting that Iran's efforts to cultivate proxies and allies in the Levant mean that the Islamic Republic could be a factor in any eventual work on Palestinian issues. This is a useful fact to keep in mind when considering the possible secondary benefits of developing dialogue between Iran and the Arab countries of the Gulf, even

if Tehran is not considering the issue at the moment.

Conclusion

The 2015 nuclear deal sparked a fear in the Middle East that as a result of the deal, Iran would no longer be constrained and consequently would be able to expand its nefarious activities in the region. Indeed, for the Arab countries of the Gulf, the nuclear issue was always secondary; what mattered was Iran's perceived expansionary agenda. This fear has partly materialized as Iran's regional presence has grown, from Syria to Yemen. And to make matters worse, Iranian hard-liners continue to draw attention to Iranian efforts abroad by making incendiary statements. In September 2014, Iranian legislator Ali Reza Zakani, a relatively minor politician, boasted that with its efforts in Yemen, Iran now controlled four Arab capitals, ⁵⁸ a statement rapidly picked up by the media on the other side of the Gulf. Iran clearly bears some responsibility for regional impressions of its activities. Just as often, though, the rhetoric and actions emanating from antagonistic Arab neighbors and the Trump administration have exacerbated those activities, or at least the perceptions of them.

There is no doubt that Iran seeks to expand its influence in the region to safeguard its borders, government, and people—hardly a unique set of policy goals. The fight against the Islamic State and extremism more generally have only gained in importance following the Tehran terror attacks in June 2017, convincing even the elite and the skeptical of the utility of Iran's foreign military presence. Nevertheless, many within the Iranian leadership, including the Rouhani administration, understand the need for dialogue and stable relations with their Gulf Arab neighbors. Even though they face growing opposition from more hard-line quarters in Tehran—especially as Saudi and Emirati rhetoric becomes increasingly antagonistic—they continue to call for dialogue. The problem is that Iranian moderates cannot sustain this policy of attempting engagement if they are repeatedly rebuked. It is imperative that the United States and its European allies, as well as those within the GCC who traditionally are more nuanced with their policies on Iran (such as Kuwait, Oman, and Qatar) use their influence and relationships with the leadership of the other Gulf Arab states to convince them of the utility of dialogue with Tehran. Only then will tensions be lessened in the region.

COVER PHOTO: IRANIAN SUPREME LEADER AYATOLLAH KHAMENEI PRESIDES OVER A GRADUATION CEREMONY AT THE POLICE ACADEMY IN SEPTEMBER 2017. SOURCE: KHAMENEI.IR.

Notes

1. For more on Iran's foreign policy objectives see, Mohammad Javad Zarif, "What Iran Really Wants: Iranian Foreign Policy in the Rouhani Era," *Foreign Affairs* (May/June 2014),49–58,

http://quito.mfa.ir/uploads/ZarifFinalProofs_(1)_28065.pdf.

- 2. "Bahrain Minister: 'Iran Wants to Control the Region,'" BBC News, June 30, 2015 http://www.bbc.com/news/av/world-middle-east-33316681/bahrain-minister-iran-wants-tocontrol-the-region.
- 3. Aya Batrawy, "Saudi Prince Says Iran Wants to Take over Islamic World," Associated Press, May 3, 2017, http://www.timesofisrael.com/saudi-prince-says-iran-wants-to-take-overislamic-world/.
- 4. "Sanaa Is the Fourth Arab Capital to Join the Revolution," *Middle East Monitor*, September 27, 2014, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20140927-sanaa-is-the-fourth-arabcapital-to-join-the-iranian-revolution/.
- 5. Bernd Beber and Alexandra Scacco, "The Devil Is in the Digits: Evidence That Iran's Election Was Rigged," Washington Post, June 20, 2009, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wpdyn/content/article/2009/06/20/AR2009062000004.html.
- 6. Joost Hiltermann, "Syria: The Hidden Power of Iran," *New York Review of Books*, April 13, 2017, http://www.nybooks.com/daily/2017/04/13/syria-hidden-power-of-iran/.
- 7. A 2016 poll showed that popular support for Iran's involvement in the Syria crisis dropped from 90 percent in 2014 to 24 percent in 2016. See "Middle East 2016: Current Conditions and Road Ahead," Zogby Research Services, November 2016, 29,

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/52750dd3e4b08c252c723404/t/58509580ff7c5039b9505e67/1481676164948/SBY20 16+FINAL.pdf.

- 8. U.S., EU, and GCC lawmakers and officials, interviews with the author, New York, Washington, Brussels, London, Paris, Dubai, Abu Dhabi, Muscat, Doha, and Kuwait City, 2014–17.
- 9. Toby Matthiesen, *The Other Saudis: Shiism, Dissent and Sectarianism*(Cambridge, UK:Cambridge University Press, 2015).
- 10. "Report of the Bahrain Independent Commission of Inquiry," Bahrain Independent Commission of Inquiry, November 23, 2011, http://www.bici.org.bh/BICIreportEN.pdf.
- 11. Ryan Grim, "Iran Tried to Stop the Houthi Rebels in Yemen, Obama Says," *Huffington Post*, June 8, 2015, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/iran-tried-to-stop-houthi-rebels-inyemen us 55c3ba1be4b0d9b743db627c.
- 12. Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini, *Islamic Government: Governance of the Jurist* (1970). This work was clandestinely distributed in Iran before the revolution of 1979; a version can be found on the website of the Iran Chamber Society, accessed September 28, 2017, http://www.iranchamber.com/history/rkhomeini/books/velayat_fageeh.pdf.
- 13. Jonathan Steele, "Exclusive: Sectarian Militias Have No Place in Iraq, Says Muqtada al-Sadr," Middle East Eye, March 20, 2017, http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/muqtada-alsadr-iraq-1637609574.
- 14. "Iraq's Muqtada al-Sadr Makes Rare Saudi Visit," Al Jazeera, July 31, 2017,

http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/07/irag-mugtada-al-sadr-rare-saudi-visit-170731073908238.html.

- 15. For more on the importance of Iraq to Iran, see Dina Esfandiary and Ariane Tabatabai, "Iran's ISIS Policy," *International Affairs* 91, no. 1 (2015): 1–15.
- 16. Ariane Tabatabai and Annie Tracy Samuel, "What the Iran-Iraq War Tells Us about the Future of the Iran Nuclear Deal," *International Security* 42, no. 1 (2017): 152–85.
- 17. Esfandiary and Tabatabai, "Iran's ISIS Policy."

- 18. Esfandiary and Tabatabai, "Iran's ISIS Policy"; and Esfandiary and Tabatabai, "A Comparative Study of U.S. and Iranian Counter-ISIS Strategies," Studies in Conflict and Terrorism 40, no. 6 (2017): 455–69.
- 19. Zalmay Khalilzad, "Why America Needs Iran in Iraq," Politico, May 2, 2016,

http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2016/05/why-america-needs-iran-in-iraq-213865.

20. "Iran Holds Funeral for IRGC Commander Martyred in Syria," Al Alam, October 11, 2015,

http://en.alalam.ir/news/1747783#sthash.WNN7iF7Q.dpuf.

- 21. Senior Iranian official, interview with the author, Vienna, July 2015.
- 22. Robin Wright, "Iran's Javad Zarif on Russia and Peace in Syria," New Yorker, October 6, 2015,

http://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/irans-javad-zarif-on-russia-and-peacein-syria.

- 23. Daniel Byman, *The Five Front War: The Better Way to Fight Global Jihad*(Hoboken, N.J.: John Wiley and Sons, 2003), 70.
- 24. Esfandiary and Tabatabai, "A Comparative Study," 461.
- 25. The United States abandoned these programs in 2017.
- 26. David A. Graham, "What Is Trump's Syria Policy?" The Atlantic, April 11, 2017,

https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/04/what-is-trumps-syria-policy/522669/.

- 27. For more on these claims, see Michael Weiss and Hassan Hassan, ISIS: Inside the Army of Terror (New York: Regan Arts, 2015).
- 28. Scott Petersen, "Terror in Tehran: Could Attacks Change Iran's ISIS Strategy?" Christian Science Monitor, June 7, 2017, https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Middle-East/2017/0607/Terror-in-Tehran-Could-attacks-change-Iran-s-ISIS-strategy.
- 29. Sina Azoodi, "Iran Election Gives Rare Opening to Syria Intervention Critics," Iran Insight blog, Atlantic Council, May 9,
- 2017, http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/iraninsight/iran-election-gives-rare-opening-to-syria-intervention-critics.
- 30. Kareem Shaheen and Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Gulf States Consider Yemen Ground Offensive to Halt Houthi Rebel Advance," *Guardian*, March 26, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/26/gulf-states-yemen-ground-offensive-to-halt-houthi-rebel-advance.
- 31. Dina Esfandiary and Ariane Tabatabai, "Yemen: An Opportunity for Saudi-Iran Dialogue?" Washington Quarterly 39, iss. 2 (2016): 155–74; and Farea al-Muslimi, "Iran's Role in Yemen Is Exaggerated, but Destructive," The Century Foundation,
- May 17, 2017, https://tcf.org/content/report/irans-role-yemen-exaggerated-destructive/.
- 32. Iranian official, interview with the author, Berlin, May 8, 2015.
- 33. Iranian official, interview with the author. For more on how the Gulf Arabs and Iran could engage on Yemen, see Esfandiary and Tabatabai, "Yemen."
- 34. "Lebanon: Michel Aoun Elected President," BBC News, October 31, 2016.http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-37821597; "Tehran, Riyadh Cooperation Resolved Lebanon Deadlock: Zarif," *Daily Star*, January 18, 2017,

http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-with-riyadh-in-syria-similarly-lebanon-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-with-riyadh-in-syria-similarly-lebanon-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-with-riyadh-in-syria-similarly-lebanon-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-with-riyadh-in-syria-similarly-lebanon-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-with-riyadh-in-syria-similarly-lebanon-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-with-riyadh-in-syria-similarly-lebanon-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-with-riyadh-in-syria-similarly-lebanon-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-with-riyadh-in-syria-similarly-lebanon-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-with-riyadh-in-syria-similarly-lebanon-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/389908-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/3899-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/3899-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/3899-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/3899-iran-wants-join-action-news/2017/Jan-18/3899-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/Jan-18/389-iran-news/2017/J

- <u>tolebanon.ashx</u>; and Josephine Deeb, "How Iran-Saudi Rapprochement Is Impacting Lebanon," Al-Monitor, February 7,
- 2017, http://www.almonitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/02/lebanonhezbollah-geagea-rapprochement-iran-saudi-arabia.html.
- 35. Ben Hubbard, "Iranian Pilgrims Can Participate in Hajj This Year, Saudi Arabia Says," New York Times, March 17, 2017,

https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/17/world/middleeast/hajj-mecca-saudi-arabia-iran.html.

- 36. For more on the existing rivalries within the GCC, see Dina Esfandiary and Ariane Tabatabai, "The Gulf Widens,"
- Foreign Affairs, June 6, 2017, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/middle-east/2017-06-06/gulf-widens.
- 37. Michael Slackman, "Oman Navigates between Iran and Arab Nations," New York Times, May 15, 2009,

http://www.nytimes.com/2009/05/16/world/middleeast/16oman.html.

- 38. Dina Esfandiary and Ariane Tabatabai, "Scent of an Oman," Foreign Affairs, January 17, 2017,
- https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/persian-gulf/2017-01-17/scent-oman.
- 39. "Iran's Zarif to Visit Saudi Arabia to Allay Concerns over Nuclear Deal," National, December 1, 2013,

https://www.thenational.ae/world/irans-zarif-to-visit-saudi-arabia-toallay-concerns-over-nuclear-deal-1.273685.

- 40. Arash Karimi, "Zarif Calls for Talks with Saudi Arabia," Al-Monitor, October 15, 2015, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2015/10/zarif-iran-saudi-talks.html.
- 41. Senior Iranian official, interview with the author, Berlin, June 2017.
- 42. "Foreign Policy Commission Writes Letter Calling for a Revision of Iran's Relations with Saudi Arabia" (Persian) *Rahyab News*, January 2, 2016, http://rahyabnews.com/fa/news/91944/-- طباور-رد-رطندیدجت-یارب-فیرظ-هب-سلجم-یجراخ-تسایس-نویسیمک--/همان-نتم.ناتسبرع-اب-ناربا
- 43. "Iran Flies Food to Qatar amid Concerns of Shortages," Reuters, June 11, 2017 http://www.reuters.com/article/us-gulf-qatar-iran-idUSKBN1920EG.
- 44. Eli Lake, "Iran Spends Billions to Prop Up Assad," Bloomberg, June 9, 2015,

https://www.bloomberg.com/view/articles/2015-06-09/iran-spends-billions-to-prop-up-assad.

- 45. Richard Nephew, "Sanctions Relief Won't Be a \$100 Billion Windfall for Iran's Terrorist Friends," Foreign Policy, July 2,
- 2015, http://foreignpolicy.com/2015/07/02/iran-rouhanikhamenei-syria-assad-nuclear-sanctions-hezbollah/.
- 46. David Blair, "Almost 700 Iranian Troops and Militia Fighters 'Killed in Syria' to Preserve Bashar al-Assad," Telegraph,
- May 10, 2016, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/05/10/almost-700-iranian-troops-killed-in-syria-to-preserve-bashar-al/.
- 47. "The Iranian Martyrs Foundation Supports a Thousand Families of Martyrs in Syria" (Persian), BBC, February 7, 2017, http://www.bbc.com/persian/iran-38890735.
- 48. David Trifunov, "Hassan Rouhani Calls for WAVE: 'World against Violence and Extremism,'" *GlobalPost*, September 24, 2013, https://www.pri.org/stories/2013-09-24/hassan-rouhani-calls-wave-world-against-violence-and-extremism.
- 49. "Iran Begins Charm Offensive among Skeptical Gulf Arabs," Saudi Gazette, July 26, 2015,

http://saudigazette.com.sa/article/130677/Iran-begins-charm-offensive-among-skeptical-Gulf-Arabs.

50. "Kuwait Welcomes Iran's Readiness for Dialogue," Kuwait Times, February 8, 2017,

http://news.kuwaittimes.net/website/kuwait-welcomes-irans-readiness-dialogue/.

51. Gulf Arab officials, interviews with the author, Abu Dhabi, Doha, Muscat, and Kuwait City, April and May, 2016; "Arab League Condemns Iranian 'Meddling' in Arab Affairs," *Al Jazeera*, January 10, 2016,

http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2016/1/10/arab-league-condemns-iranian-meddling-in-arab-affairs.html.

- 52. Senior Iranian official, interview with the author.
- 53. Dina Esfandiary, "Two Tremors in Two Weeks, and Many Questions for Iran," National, April 22, 2013,

https://www.thenational.ae/two-tremors-in-two-weeks-and-many-questionsfor-iran-1.324812.

- 54. Elliot Smilowitz, "Trump: Iran Deal Was So Bad It's Suspicious," *The Hill*, January 2, 2016, http://thehill.com/blogs/ballot-box/gop-primaries/264598-trump-iran-deal-was-so-badits-suspicious.
- 55. Paul Waldman, "Trump Administration Grudgingly Faces Reality on the Iran Nuclear Deal," Washington Post, April 19,
- 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/plum-line/wp/2017/04/19/trump-administration-grudgingly-faces-reality-on-the-iran-nuclear-deal/?utm_term=.9c06bf8bd29e.
- 56. "Transcript of Trump's Speech in Saudi Arabia," CNN, May 21, 2017, http://www.cnn.com/2017/05/21/politics/trump-saudi-speech-transcript/.
- 57. Ben Hubbard, "'Dialogue with Iran Is Impossible,' Saudi Arabia's Defense Minister Says," New York Times, May 2, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/02/world/middleeast/saudiarabia-iran-defense-minister.html?_r=0.
- 58. "Sanaa Is the Fourth Arab Capital to Join the Revolution," *Middle East Monitor*.



Dina Esfandiary, Fellow

Dina Esfandiary is a fellow at The Century Foundation. Her research focuses on Persian Gulf security, Iran's foreign relations, and relations between states and non-proliferation in the Middle East.